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ANNEX

1. The Palme  Commission on Disarmament and Security Issue6 concludes its work at
a time when reason and common sense seem at last to be taking hold in the world.
Long and bloody conflicts in several regions are ending. The prospects for halting
the arms race have rarely appeared 80 promising. There seems  to be a greater
spirit of co-operation among countries. The United Nation6  is again being used as
i3n important instrument for peace.

2. The current situation stands in striking contrast to the state of the world in
:1300,  when the Commission was established under the leadership of the late
Ol.of  Palme  of Sweden. At that time, relations between the United States and the
Soviet Union were deteriorating rapidly, heading toward6 a struggle reminiscent of
the darkest moments of the Cold War. As the major Powers froze negotiation6 and
exchanged insults, conflicts raged in East and South Asia, in the Persian Gulf, in
L:everal parts of Africa, and in Central America. Arms negotiation6 were stalled,
as nations in all areas of the world accelerated their military programmes. As
arms races heated up, the danger of nuclear war seemed less and less an abstract
idea, and more and more a possibility.

3 . Deeply concerned about the world situation, we came together to see if ,  in
spite of our differences in national background6 alld political convictions, we
c!oulcl  identify common interests and objective6 and agree on a promising course of
a1:tion. Agreement, indeed, proved possible,  and resulted in our report, (&mrn~~
Pa-curly:  A Pr-sr D 68”.mament t published in 1982.

4. At this, our last meeting, we have both looked behind us to assess the changes
in the international situation since 5:Amman Secu was issued, and, more
importantly, we have looked ahead to consider appropriate courses of action for the
Cuture. In our opinion, humanity has an historic opportunity in the final decade
IIT the twentieth century to create a radically more peaceful and more humane
world. This opportunity must not be missed; it may not reappear.

5. In 1982 we called for new approaches to issues of international 6ecurity dncl
disarmament. “There will be no winner in a nuclear war”, we pointed out, er:
.)j.)t;ervnt:ion  now accepted oEficially  by the two leading military Power:;. As a
I e:;ulL, we concluded, “a doctrine of common security must replace the present
expedient of deterrence through armaments. International peace must rest on a
commitment to joint survival rather than a threat of mu\ ual destruction.”

fi , The development of nuclear weapons, alung with the airs-raft and missiles
r:al~ahlr?  of delivering them to any point. in the world within minutes, showI,  clearly
I-hilt: war should not he cor?siderod a rational instrument oE statecratt. A l  1 nntion:;
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would be threatened should a military conflict directly involving the leading
military Powers ever take place. All nations - rich and poor, powerful and weak,
peaceful and bellicose, socialist and capitalist - are united in their
vulnerability to nuclear attack and to the effects of nuclear war.

7. Technology is also making it possible for more nations to build nuclear
weapons, and for other countries, and even sub-national groups, to build additional
types of weapons of mass destruction, introducing new horrors in world affairs. It
ie feared that as Tany as 20 nations either possess or may now be building lethal
chemical weapons, while advances in biological sciences could raise previously
unknown thresta to human  ex.istence.

8. Even on the so-called “co,?ventional” level, the human and material destruction
of modern warfare can be horrendous& Given current and prospective military
technologies, war is losing its meaning as an instrument of national policy,
becoming instead an engine of senseless destruction that leaves the root causes of
conflict unresolved. As weapons advance technologically, moreover, the costs of
preparing for war are becoming increasingly burdensome, even for the most wealthy
nations.

9. These facts have made traditional concepts of national security obsolete. In
the nuclear age, nations can no longer hope to protect their citizens through
unilateral military measures. All States, even the most powerful, are dependent in
the end upon the good sense and restraint of other nations. Even ideological and
political opponents have a shared interest in survival. In the long run, no nation
can base its security on the insecurity of others. True security requires a
co-operative effort, a partnership in the struggle against war which can only be
established through dialogue and reconciliation.

10. All nations of course have the right of self-defence, as guaranteed in the
Charter of the United Nations, and hence to maintain military forces adequate for
that task. But the pursuit of military superiority is a futile endeavour that can
only lead to less security for all. It is evident that most nations have become
more powerful militarily over the years, yet it is equally clear that this has not
led to a greater sense  of security. Common security requires an end to arms
competitions through negotiations, national restraint, and a spirit of collective
responsibility and mutual confidence.

I1 . But security is a broader and more complex conce;c than protection from &*rrns
md war. The roots of conflicts and insecurity include poverty, economic
disparities within nations and between them, oppression, and the denial of
Fundamental  freedoms, Unless problems of social and economic underdevelopme>nt  are
addressed, common security can never be truly attained. New threats to security
also are emerging from environmental problems and the degradation of certain
ecosystems. Against these threats to humanity’s survival, the adversaries in the
East-West conflict no longer stand on opposite sides; they often confront the same
dangers - dangers they share as well in North/South relations. In this respect,
common security could evolve from a concept intended to protect against war to a
comprrrhensive approach to world peace, social justice, economic development, arrd
environmental protection.

/ . . .
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12. The early years of the next century could see a world which is grbatly
different, but perhaps not greatly better than the world of today. East-West
tensions could sharply decline, but conflict would not thus necessarily vanish from
international life. As economic development continues to diffuse power more
broadly around the globe, both ancient and newly discovered differences could
become acute. The problem of wars, local or regional, could become as fzauqht  with
disastrous consequences as those which were brought on humanity by the two World
Wars.

13. This need not happen. The inadequacy of “military solutions” has been
illustrated so vividly in our recent past that one can reasonably hope that the
lesson has been widely learned. A world in which there are many more centres of
political and economic activity will require different approaches to ensure the
peaceful solution of problems, their “demilitarisation”, and the harmonisation of
apparently conflicting interests. Humanity can succeed in this vital task if it is
resolved to succeed and if it provides itself with the institutions it will need to
put that resolve into effect,

o f  lu

14. There are now more than 160 independent nation-States. A handful of them have
large populations and cover vast areas? but most are small in territory and
citizenry. Some are advanced technologically and p’rosperousr many more are poor
and struggling to develop their economies. All nations are sovereign. But never
before have common problems and challenges transcending the borders of individual
States been so evident. The forces shaping our future are le.ss  and less under the
control of individual Governments. No one country can solve trlese  problems alone.
No one State can organise global security, dominate the global tzonomy,  or
determine the course of political affairs. In order to deal with the problems of
tha world, nations will have to co-operate and establish stronger forms of
intsrnational  order.

15. The evolution of an effective and stable international legal and political
framework is essential for the achievement of international peace and security, for
substantial progress towards disarmament, and for sustainable economic and social
development. Over time, anarchy and power politics must yield to the rule of law
among States. National sovereignty must always be respected, but in their own
uelf-interest, States must learn to exercise collective respcneibility and
self-rsstraint, to co-operate with one another, and to follow patterns of behaviour
that support the emergence of the rule of law.

1G. Co-operation will not replace rivalry as the hallmark of international
behaviour overnight. It will take time before nations habitually follow peaceful
patterns, conform strictly to the dictates of international law, and act through
international institutions to achieve their common interests. Trust among nations
can develop only slowly, particularly among States who have been enemies in the
past. But concerted efforts can provide surprising results, ah we have seen du-ing
the past few years, and any pauses in the progress towards a more just and lawful

/ . . .
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international society can be utilized effectively to consolidate the gains which
already have been made.

17. Transforming the current international system to one grounded more firmly on
the rule of law requires three eiwltaneous and mutually reinforciaq  developments.

18. First, natione must develop patterns of behaviour in which disputes are
resolved peacefully, as they undertook in the Charter of the United Nations. In
their own self-interest, States must recoqnize that recourse to peaceful means of
resolving conflicts is far more effective than recourse to war, armsments,  or
coercion. A variety of such peaceful means are already available1 mediation,
arbitration, diplomatic negotiations, and others, They can be carried out
bilaterally, with the assistance of third parties, through r,hgional organisations,
or through multilateral global orqanizations. The specific means and forum for
resolving a conflict need to be fitted to the substance of the issue. What is
important is not the choice of venue, but the prerequisite decision to turn away
from instruments based on military strength. When nations habitually use peaceful
means to resolve disputes, the rule, of law will be strengthened,

19. Second, international institutions must be strengthened. Again, many of the
necessary organizations already exist, including the International Court of
Justice, various arbitration and mediation agencies, regional political and
economic organizations, and of course the United Nations and its subsidiary
agencies. It is a question of providing these institutions with greater resourcesI
of improving their procedures and methods of operation, and - most importantly - of
developing national patterns of behaviour that turn first to these organisations
for assistance. There could be a synergy here. As international institutions
become stronger, nations can be expected to become more willing to rely on
international instruments rather than on unilateral ones. As such changes occur in
national patterns of behaviour, the international institutions will themselves gain
confidence and become more effective.

20. Third, public opinion must be mobilized. In that respect, private
organizations have a vital role to play. Such associations can reflect the
concerns of people throughout the world about emerging thrents to oecurity oven
before Governments can take action. Working together with Goverirments  and
international institutions, they can hel,. to ensure the timely address of the
world’s problems.

St.-the Uni te8

21. In this context, no more important task exists than to strerlgthen the United
Nations. Until an international security rigime based on the Charter of the United
Nations is implemented effectively and reliably, nations will see no alternative
but to arm themselves, even at great sacrifice in terms of economic development.
EV8ntS  in recent years provide hope that it may be possible to reaffirm and develop
the security rigime of the United Nations. For the first time since 1945 there
seems to be agreement among the major Powers to act to prevent an<1 contain
conflicts, and to put their weight behind the methods and techniques e.Jlved by the

/ . . .
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United Nations. It will take more than rhetoric to make the United Nations
effective. It will require leaflership  and restraint by the leading Powers,
co-operation from other natione, and the allocation of tangible resources by all
States.

22. In our 1982 report, we put forward practical steps to strengthen the United
Nations security system. Our approach was ambitious, covering means of
anticipating and preventing conflicts, improved methods for peace-keeping
operations, and even meens of utilizinq the Charter’s enforcement mechanisms - 2ong
impractical because of the East-West division - in certain well-defined types of
conflict situations. Not all were ready for our proposals for preventive
peace-keeping, but the international situation now appears prop.-tious  to strengthen
the ability of the United Nations to anticipate and prevent conflict, as well as to
keep the peace in various sit.uations.

An.twaconflict

23. Strengthening the United Nations must begin with the Security Council, and
particularly with its permanent members. Given the better understanding and closer
collaboration which now seems to characterise these five States, there is an
opportunity to build on this spirit to strengthen the ability of the United Nations
to resolve conflicts peacefully and co-operatively.

24. Early warning is essential to anticipate and forestall conflicts. The
Secretary-General is authorised under Article 99 of the Charter to bring to the
nttention of the Security Council, “any matter which in his opinion may threaten
the maintenance of international peace and security”. In order to monitor the
world situation, however, the Secretary-General must have available the necessary
pekdonnel and technology, such as military observers, fact-finders, and experts.

25. Consideration also should be given to making available to the Secretariat
information derived from space-based and other technical surveillance systems.
Access to such information would enable the Secretariat to monitor world
troublespots and to seek timely authority from the Security Council to resolve
prospective military conflicts. The United Nation6 could have its own surveillance
capabilities and a small cadre of experts to interpret the data. Before this
option can become a reality, Member States might undertake to provide national data
to United Nations experts. There is likely also to be an increasing flow of data
Available on a commercial basis. These optiol.6  need to be evaluated, but there
should be no debate on the need to enhance the access of the United Nations to the
basic facts wherever a troublespot may d8VelOp.

26. The Secretary-General should prepare a report on the world security situation
each year and deliver it to a public session of the Security Council attended by
the foreign ministers of the members. A subsequent private session of the Council
should identify and direct any specific measures which might be required. The
international community has too often been late to act in conflict situation6 and
has not shown sufficient determination to unite behind recognized  principles of
international law and justice. This not only gives aggressors time to consolidate
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their gains, but weakens the authority of the Council, undermining the confidence
of small and weak States in the collective security system.

27. We believe it is essential for the Security Council to agree on certain
procedures to be set in motion when a conflict is emerging. Each crisis is of
course a unique case, but previously agreed procedures for certain classes of
contingencies can expedite action. These procedures can include the use of
fact-finding missions and military observer teams to avoid the emergence of a
conflict. It would be most helpful if the permanent members of the Council would
commit themselves to consider the dispatch by the Secretary-General of special
represeatatives, observers or fact-finders as a procedural matter, not subject to
the veto. All Members of the United Nations should also commit themselves to
receiving such emissaries of the Secretary-General and co-operating fully with them
in the fulfilment of their task. If armed conflict occurs, the Council must be
prepared to act to bring about a cease-fire, making use, if necessary, of the means
of enforcement described in Chapter VII of the Charter.

Improved capabilities for Peace-keeuinq

28. The tremendous contributions of United Nations peace-keeping forces were
recognized in 1988 by their receipt of the Nobel Peace Prize. With a greater
emphasis on the role of the United Nations in international security, and with the
strengthening of the rule of international law, peace-keeping will become even more
important. We believe that the role of these operations should be expanded, that
the resources available to the Secretary-General in support of peace-keeping should
be enhanced, and that the financing of peace-keeping operations should be placed on
a sounder basis.

29. In the past peace-keeping operations have been used primarily to observe and
monitor cease-fires and other means of ending and containing armed conflicts. We
believe that the role of peace-keeping operations can be expanded and the concept
and methods be applied to areas beyond those of classical peace-keeping. These are
essentially political, rather than military, operations. According to the specific
needs cf the situation, they usually include a civilian component like medical
units, civilian police forces, transport equipment, various experts, and so on.
They have often been required to render humanitarian assistance to the populations
in addition to peace-keeping functions.

30. In peace-keeping operations, personnel and equipment are drawn together and
put under a unified command for a specific purpose, not necessariiy  limited to
monitoring a cease-fire. It could be to oversee elections, a task which is given
explicitly in the mandate for the United Nations Transition Assistance Group in
Namibia. In other roles, peace-keeping forces could ensure that countries are not
destabilixed across frontiers.

31. Other types of peace-keeping operations could include:

/ . . .
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(a) we-keebu in situations such a.8 the recent conflict in the
Persian Gulf, or against piracy or other criminal activity in troubled regions such
as South-East Asia. Combined naval exercises should embrace and prepare for a
United Nations peace-keeping role.

(b) International reactions to some forms df~ should be
anticipated and prepared for.

(c) Another role arises from the increasing risk of environmentel
--* Many countries in t’.le developing world do not have the expertise or
the resources to cope with such accidents. When they occur, quick action is
needed. Containing the damage and restoring the environment is in the interest not
only of the country directly affected, but of the international community as a
whole.

(d) The question of how the international community c.an in the future play a
role in prololhQed  coa&lJcts within a St- also needs to be considered,
particularly when it has a bearing on the efficacy of international relief efforts.

32. A eigniffcant portion of the United Nations membership consists’ of small
States - no less than 34 of the Members of tLe United Nations have a population of
1 million or less. They are especially vulnerable to outside intervention. If
these small countries are to put their trust in the United Nations security system,
it is important to make arrangements so that defensive operations can be carried
out through the United Nations on behalf of the entire international community.
The weakest members of the family of nations should not be denied the protection of
international law in a practic61 farm.

33. The Secretary-General is charged with all aspects of the management of
peace-keeping operations, Beyond a small complement of military personnel on the
Secretary-General’s staff to co-ordinate preparations for, and the implementation
of, peace-keeping operations, it is not necessary to expand the United Nations own
resources for peace-keeping. Military units in the armed forces of all nations,
including all permanent members of the Security Council, which potentially could be
made available for peace-keeping should be earmarked, along with the airlift and
sealift assets that would be used to transport them to troublespots in
emergencies. Specialised logistical and medical units also should be earmarked
throughout the world. Developing nations might be given assistance to train
designated military units for peace-keeping roles.

34. Equipment useful for peace-keeping operations might be stockpiled in several
locations 80 that it can be readily available when necessary. Advanced
technologies, such as seismic and acoustic sensors, mobile radars, advanced
communications, and even overhead surveillance systems, could be useful in a
variety of ways to monitor cease-fires and disengagement zones. The application of
such advanced technologies could reduce both the manpo\.er  requirement6 of
peace-keeping operations and potential losses of life. Means should be found to

/ . . .
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develop these technologies for peace-keeping purposes and to make the systems
available to the United Nations, Such proposals may appear futuristic and costly,
but they could prove cost-ef fectivc. It would be regrettable if the best
technologies were available for war-making purposes, but denied to peace-keepers.

35. All aspects of the United Nations operations have faced financial difficulties
in recent years, but perhaps none so severe as its peace-keeping missions. A world
that spends the equivalent of nearly 1 trillion United States dollar6 each year to
prepare for war should be able to afford the comparatively emall  sums required for
peace-keeping. But the current arrangements for financing these operations are
inadequate and unreliable. They place the heaviest burden on the countries that
contribute the troops, thus discouraging participation and harming the principle of
collective security. Financial constraints place severe limits on the capabilities
of the United Nations to prevent and contain violence, and to resolve conflicts
successfully. Just this year, for example, the initial scope of the operation o.f
the United Nations in Namibia had to be scaled back substantially. Due to
financial l’mitations  imposed by the five permanent members of the Security
Council, the size of the planned force was cut from 7,500 to 4,600. These
constraints and the ensuing delays have already seriously hampered the Namibian
operation, hamstringing the peace-keeping forces and threatening the peace
6ettlement  that had been negotiated.

36. A special reserve fund earmarked for peace-keeping operations should be built
up over a few yealas  to a minimum total of 2 billion United States dollars. Money
for this fund should be raised through mandatory contributions assessed to all
Member States on the basis of a formula established by the General Assembly.

37. Negotiations to set up peace-keeping operations are often drawn out because of
disagreement6 on their financing. The proposed “Peacekeeping Fund” would serve as
R financial buffer and thus facilitate the initiation of new operations on a timely
basis. The fund would be used to pay only for missions mandated by the Security
Council, It would be replenished each year, as needed, on the direction of the
General Assembly.

38. In additio.8 to mandatory contributions, voluntary contributions to the
Peace-keeping Fund should be encouraged, especially from States that as a matter of
principle do not participate in peace-keeping operations. It should be pO6Sible
for organizations and individa1als  to contribute to the Fund as well, especially
those who benefit financially from peace-keeping operations. Finally, pO66ible
independent sources of revenue for peace-keeping operetions with built-in
6utomaticity should be Considered. One such source woLld be a levy on arm6
exports, which would require the establishment of a United Nation6  register of
private and governmental international arms sales. The costs of keeping the peace
are much lower than the costs of war.

/ . . .
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39. Emergence of the international rule of law would encourage progress towards
arms control and disarmament. For the most part , nations arm because they are
involved in conflicts or fear that they would be vulnera3le  to attack if ‘ihey were
not strong militarily. Persuading States to disarm requires that they gain
confidence in the capabilities of international institutions and .nternational  law6
to protect their security.

40. The United States and the Soviet Union and their respective allies, which
together account for more than three fourths of the world’s military expenditures,
have the greatest responsibility for progrese toward6 arms control and
disarmament. Not only must the leading military Powers make progress in their
bilateral talks, but their leadership is essential if separate negotiation6 on
global aspects of the arms competition, and on regional issues, are to be concluded
SUCCeSSfUlly.

41. There has been considerable progress in arms negotiations oince our report was
issued in 1982. Ths United State6 and the Soviet Union have concluded a treaty
eliminating all ir,t.ern;ediate-range  missiles from their arsenals, the first time a
whole class of n:lr,ledr  weapons has been abolished through International
negotiations. They have also made considerable progress in the bilateral START
talks JF central strategic nuclear forces, and are discussing a draft agreement
which would roughly halve the two States’ strategic artrenals. The talk6 in Geneva
on abolishing lethal chemica’ Japons, carried out under the auspices of the
Conference on Disarmament, also have made substantial progress, as have several
other negotiations. A new negotiation on conventional forces in Europe, with much
better prospects than its predecessor, and a further negotiation on confidence- and
security-building measures, opened in Vienna last month.

42. Important issues still cloud each of these negotiations, however, and a
concerted effort will be required to bring each of tiiem to a surcessful coculu6icn
and to move on to even more far-roaching talks, In the mear!  time, the world’s
military fOrCef3 remain large and costly, and are being modernised at a rapid rate.
New technologies are being introduced, moreover, which threaten to create dangerous
instabilities in several aspects of the military competition, while inhibition6
against the use of particularly dangerous kinds of weapons, such a6 lethal chemical
PTents, appear to be breaking down. It is essential that the leading military
Powers act decisively to conclude the current round of negotiations and to move on
to more ambitious agreements.

43. The need for progress in arms negotiations extends to other regions. In the
past several yeRr6, political dialogue6 have been iritiated concerning regional
conflicts in Central America, in the Persian Gulf, 111 South and East Asia, and in
AErica. There have been positive developments in Sino-Soviet relations, in
Kampuchea, betwee India and Pakistan, and between China and India, among other
troubled relationships. Such a political dialogue is needed urgently for the
Northern Pacific, as well, involving all regional States, including the leading
military Powers. Negotiated limits on the size and structure of military forces,
including naval forces, and on their opertitions, could contribute meaningfully to
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the reeolution of each of these conflicts. Diplomacy and arms control must go
hand-in-hand in the effort to bring peace ‘throughout  the world.

44 1 In START, an agreement could be concluded within the year, but the negotiators
wst work hard to overcome the remaining major issues. Two questions are
relatively technical , concerning how to verify limitations on mobile land-based
missiles and sea-based cruise missiles. Without going into details here, it seems
clear the poseible solutions are understood by the two sides and within reach! we
urge their rapid adoption.

45. The third issue is more a qtiestion of principle, concerning the relationship,
lf any, between the pr.?spective  START agreement on offensive forces ancl the
existing Treaty Limiting Anti-Ballietic  Missile Systems (ABMs). Al though no
specific action is required to maintain the 1972 ABM Treaty, which has an
indefinite term, as a legal obligation, questions have arisen about its duration as
a result of research programmes in new ballistic missile defence technologies. Ir
our view, the false promise of effective missile defences should not be permitted
to disrupt either the ABM Trei;ty or the prospective START agrsemsnt. The
overwhelming weight of scientific opinion is that tY,ere  are no effective means of
defending populations from ballistic missile attacJtis  and that nono is in prosfact
at least through the end of the century. Given this scientific reality, a mutual
reaffirmation of the ABM Treaty would seem to be costless I Such a commitment,
moreover , would help to reassure both the United States and the Soviet Union that
the other would not suddenly abrogate the agreement End deploy extensive missile
defences. The two might also discuss in specific terms the ty):bs of experiments in
space that they each plan to undertake and their rsletio~:eh~.p  tu ‘he Treaty’ 8
limitations. With such a formula governing research on defoncs:  #.e hnoloSies, the
talks in START on offensive weapons could go forward ,O.piL1y CIIIU  :chieve the
50 per cent reduction envisioned in the current draft Treaty.

46. The negotiations between the leading militar, Powers cannot end with the
current START Treaty, however, and the residua? arsenals on the two sides would
remain large, Future negotiators should seek even deeper reductions in nuclear
.forces and limitations on qualitative changes.

47. Another aspect of the strategic competition requiring attention concerns
:\nti-satellite  weapons. Through unilateral measures, the United States and the
Soviet Union have stepped back from earlier efforts to deploy such systems.
However , these arrangements are fragile. Outer space is one of the last commons of
humanity. It should be protected from the arms race and utilised solely for
peaceful purposes, including joint programmes. Weapons should be banned in their
entirety, including the testing of weapons in cpace.

40. We have reached a historical watershvd in the history of Europe. The
possibility exists to move beyond the military confrontation that has cemented and
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exacerbated the political divisicn of Europe. The new Europe should be based on
d.iversity and toloranae, an openness and a rona6 of cultural community, on economic
co-operation and psacsful competition. Our approach to security in Europe should
be enlightened ky a broad vieion of stability, The existing military confrontation
should not bo permitted to hamper the evolution of a more open and co-operative
order in Europe. It is nececsary  to eliminate significant asymmetries, to reduce
the levels of forces,  to rrrtructuri  forces to reduce ths danger of surprise attack
and offensive operations, and to reduce rrliance  on nuclear weapons. Furthermore,
provisions should be negotiated  to ensure the progress towards stability is not
undermined by technical ana scientific developments that can be used for some forma
OF arms modernisation. There  is a need to institute a dialogue about force
postures and doctrines relating to security in Europe, to prevent unilateral
decisions from violating the idea of common security.

49. The sevsn years sinar our report was issued have bean productive for gaining
control of the military competition in Europe. In addition to the previously
mentioned Treaty eliminating intermediate-range missiles, an agreement was
concluded in Stockholm in 1966 to give prior notification of, and to exchange
observers at, all military manoeuvres above a certain sise, thus building
confidence that such exercises were not being used to mask preparations for a
surprise attack. The agreement permits inspections to be carried out on a
c:hallenge basis efter Lhort warning, a provision which contributes measurably to
the agreement’s success. Talks on additional confidence- and security-building
measures involving 35 nations of Europe and North America are continuing.

50. New talks on conventional force8 in Europe opened in Vienna in March. The 23
members of NATO and the Warsaw Pact are participating in these negotiations. The
talks aim to establish a stable and u8cure  balance of conventional armecl  forces at
lower levels of armaments and equipment, and to eliminate disparities prejudicial
to atability and security, especially the capability to launch surprise attacks or
to initiate 0ny large-scal8 offensive actions. Unlike their predecessor, the talks
on Mutual and Balanced Force Reductions, which continued u.lsuccessfully  in Vienna
for 15 years, the new talks have the advantage of (i) including all members of the
two military bloca, (ii) including all of Europe, from the Atlantic to the Urals,
as the territory for agreed l imits, and (iii) starting with the stated willingness
of the participants to eliminate threatening asymmetries.

51. The new talks also will benefit from the precedents for intrusive *rerification
Procedures included in both the Stockholm agreement and the Treaty on
Xntermediate-range Missiles. Verification is no longer a political issue in any
arms control negotiation1 only technical questions about specific procedures
remain to be resolved.

52. It is essential that the new Vienna talks not be permitted to become lost in a
technical thicket, as befell their predecessor. The highest political authorities
of each participant will have to pay continual attention and not permit the
negotiations to drift. We believe that periodic meetings of the foreign and
defence ministers of all the participants to review progress and set objectives
would be useful to ensure that the negotiations continue to move forward.
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53. The mandate for thr new talks specifically excludes nuclear weapons. With
implementation of the Treaty on Intermediate-range Missiles, the 7,000 to 8,000
nuclear weapons remaining in the combined arsenals of the two aides in Europe w(.ll
consist primarily of tactical weapons, including ordnance that would be delivered
by circraft, warheads for ehort-range missiles, and nuclear-armed projectiles that
would be fired by artillery. Both aides have modernired  some of these weapons in
recant years,

54. Short-range nuclear weapons cannot be omitted from arm8 t.ontrol negotiations.
We urge the two alliance8 to develop a framework and schedule ti, include them in
negotiations. Such discussions could facilitate progress in both START and the
Vienna talks on conventional forma, as well as benefi t  f r o m  progress  in those
negotiations, An agreement in Vienna, for example, could obviate the perceived
military need for new types of short-range nuclear missiles,

55. Care must be taken, moreover, not to block progress in the talks already under
way by decisions on modernising short-range weapons. Military force planning
should be based on a comprehensive concept of security which encompasses not only
an assessment of military threats, but also an understanding of international
political change and the possible outcomes of negotiations for disarmament. We
urge the two alliances in Europe to eliminate the asymmetries in conventional force
levela which stimulate perceived  needs for modernising short-range nuclear forces,
and to move rapidly towards sharply reduced forces.

56. Since naval forces are not embraced by the existing negotiations,
consideration should be given to constraints concerning r,Jval forces in the Baltic
in order to ensure that they do not undermine agreements about conventional
stability on land in Europe.

57. In 1982, the Commission suggested that in the context of the establishment of
parity and mutual reductions in conventional forces, it would bo desirable to
create a corridor free of nuclear weapons, starting in Central Europe and extending
ultimately from the northern to the southern flanks of rhe two alliances. Nuclear
munitions and their storage facilities would be prohibited within the corridor,
perhaps 150 kilometres on each side of the border, as would operations and
manoeuvres simulating the use of these weapons. We continue to support this
proposal. As the Vienna negotiations progress, it may be advisable to expand the
corridor concept to include not only nuclear weapons, but offensive types of
conventional forces, such as armoured units, as well. Creation of areas along the
Ea6t-West  border, as an integrated part of a European agreement, in which only
lightly armed forces could be stationed, could contribute significantly to
stability and a etructure  of forces that would make  an attack unlikely.

50. Abolishing all weapons of mass destruction must be considered the eventual
goal. Much has to be accomplished before such a goal will be embraced by the
nations of the world as an operational objective. The emergence of a rigime of
intsrnctional  law :!ould be an important part of this process. Sustained progress
towards conventional disarmament must take place simultaneously.

I
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59. It is not sufficient to negotiate agreements specifying that certain kinds of
weapons should be abolished. In addition, procedures for verifying such ar;?cements
with great confidence must be developed and institutionalised. Much will be done
by individual nations utilising national technical means. But multilateral
institutions can play significant roles in verifying agreements, if they were
provided with the resources  to do so. Abolition regimes  must also include national
commitments to use all available sanctions against treaty violators and to make
determined efforts to convince States that had been reluctant to ratify the
agreement, Unless the international community demonstrates a willingness to ensure
that disarmament agreements are accepted universally and scrupulously respected,
resistance to the final abolition of weapons of mass destruction will prove
overwhelming.

t!lwuthe-

60. More than 100 nations have already ratified the 1972 Biological Weapons
Convention which, together with the 1925 Oeneva  Protocol, prohibits the
development, production stockpiling, possession and use of biological weapons.
Hut neither the Convention nor the Protocol include verification procedures,
depending on the then-perceived military disutility of such weapons and the common
recognition of their extraordinary dangers to guarantee national restraint.

61. In recent years, developments in microbIology  and biotechnology may have
increased the potential military utility of biological weapons. Concerns have
grown about possible violations of the existing agreements. There have been public
reports during the past few months, for example, that one or more nations may
already be manufacturing lethal biological agents for military uses. Whether these
reports are accurate or not, a climate of mistrust is emerging with the potential
to undermine the Convention.

62. The Convention provides t*hat complaints about possible violations may be
lodged with the Security Councils  the parties are charged to co-operate with sny
investigation that may ensue. All parties should reaffirm their readiness to
clarify any situation which raises official questions about compliance with the
agreement, even before the question is teken before the Council. At the s-use time,
thought should be given to means which could help to build further confidence in
compliance. The next review conference must further elaborate such ideas as the
exchange of information on laboratories and research centres that handle high-risk
biological materials, means of allaying concerns arising from atypical outbreaks of
disease and exchanges of visits to relevant  facilities. Concerted efforts to
induce additional States to ratify the Convention also should be organized.

G3. The Biological Weapons Convention is the only existing concrete step towards
the abolition 0. tieapons  of mass destruction, It, must not be permitted to erode.

64. In the seven years since our report was published there has been a
proliferation of chemical arms and a breakdown in inhibitions against their use.
Lethal chemical agents were used repeatedly during the recent war between Iran and

/ . . .
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Iraq. The two leading military Powers maintain large stocks of lethal chemical
egents. It is feared that as many as 20 nations may now lither possess or be
building lethal chemical weapons and some of these natio!rs have or are developing a
ballistic missiles which could be used to deliver such munitions to distant targets.

G5. At the stun@ time, the negotiations in Qeneva  for a treaty that would prohibit
the development, production, stockpiling, transfer and use of chemical weapons, and
cause the destruction of existing stocks, have made considerable progress, with
questions of how the agreement would bb verified providing the most serious of the
remaining stumbling blocks. Presidents George Bush of the United States and
Mikhail Gorbachev of the Soviet Union have stated their commitment to completing
the agreement on numerous occaeions  and, with continued high level attention, it
may be possible to concludr the negotiations relatively quickly.

66. Such an accomplishment would only constitute a step towards the abolition of
chemical weapons, however, A substantial period will be required during which
existing etocks  of lethal chemical weapons e:e destroyed and other nations induced
tG join the rigime, During this period, an international institution will be
established and specific procedures developed to verify compliance with the
ngreement. Concerted international efforts will be required to be csrtain that the
agreement gains global acceptance. Some nations, for exsmple, have taken the
position that chemical disarmament should proceed only in tandem with nuclear
disarmament) they will have to be persuaded otherwise lest the current opportunity
to rid the earth of chemical arms be lost,

6 7 . Establishment of a rcigime  to abolish chemical weapons is important in Its own
right, of course. But it gains even greater significance when understood as e
precedent for the eventual abolition of nuclear weapons. The experience of
negotiating and implementing the Chemical Weapon Treaty will have an important
impact on the prospects for the total abolition of nuclear weapons.

60. Conclusion of a START treaty, along with reaffirmation of the ABM Treaty,
would be major steps towards the goal of abolishing all nuclear weapons* Further
progress towards that goal will depend on movement in other negotiations, the talks
on conventional forces in Europe being the most important.

69, A number of further steps could move the world towards nuclear disarmament.

‘I 0 . Conclusion of a comprehensive test ban would indicate very clearly that the
l.aading  military Powers were sincere in their determination to eliminate nuclear
weapons  from the face of the earth. It would strengthen the r6gime  against the
proliferation of nuclear arms and help curtail the development of advanced nuclear
weapons and their delivery systems.
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71, The United States and the Soviet Union should declare an immediate moratorium
on all nuclear teste above a very small yield, say, one kiloton, to last for at
least two years. The nuclear Powers understand how to monitor euch  a moratorium
with high confidence. During this period, negotiations should be held to complete
formal agreement on a comprehensive and permanent end to nuclear testing. The
verification issue no longer constitutes an obstacle to the conclusion of a
teat-ban treaty. It is now strictly a matter of political will.

72. It may be timely for the nationa that deploy tactical nuclear weapons at sea
to begin discussing means of aboliehing them. These weapons may include certain
kinds of anti-submarine devicea, anti-aircraft miosiles,  anti-ship missilea  and
ship-to-shore mieeilee. They necessitate extensive security arrangements and
eometimee provoke adverse popular reactiona with a possibility of reetrictions  on
ports which will accept ehip visits. In 80 far a6 the greater performance of
modern senaora  and command and control systems  hae overtaken the original
justification for these weapons, the nation0 deploying them may find it in their
own self-interest  to consider means of prohibiting or curtailing their potential
deployment. One way to approach the issue would be to prohibit all nuclear weapons
on all ehipe and submarines other than clasees specifically designated by
agreement. Such an agreement could have the additional benefit of facilitating
negotiations on sea-based cruise missiles in the START talke.

73. Achievement of a comprehensive nuclear-test ban is linked inextricably to the
problem of nuclear proliferation. A prohibition on nuclear texts would make it
more difficult for additional natione  to develop nuclear weapon8  and for those
States already on the threshold of nuclear-weapon capabilities to develop more
advanced decigne suitable for military applications. A halt to nuclear testing
aleo is at the heart of the mu+ual  pledges between nuclear and non-nuclear-weapon
States in the 1970 Treaty on :he Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapon@. In 1995,
the parties to that agreement are required to decide whether that Treaty should be
extended indefinitely, or continued in fttrce  for fixed periods of  time. UnletJs
tangible progress is made towards achievement of a comprehensive test ban and
convincing progress made in reducing nuclear forcee. The continued existence of
the Treaty iteelf could be threatened.

74. In addition to the United States and the Soviet Union, there are three nations
with declared nuclear-weapon stocks (Britain, China and Prance). As the leading
military Powera’ stockpiles are reduced in siee, the three other declared nuclear
Powers will have to be brought into negotiations. Each of these countries has
indicated a willingness to take part in such talks following substantial reductions
in the arsenals of the leading military Powers.

75. Six additional countries are believed to have nuclear weapons or to be on the
threshold of such capabilities (Argentina, Brazil, India, Israel, Pakistan and
South AI rica) . Arrangements also will have to be made concerning these
near-nuclear Powers. Argentina and Brazil have initiated a bilateral process of
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declarations and exchanges of visits to nuclear facilities in recent years* India
and Pakistan recently signed an agreement to forebear from attacke on each other’s
nuclear facilities. Certain nuclear facilities in all four countr Lie, however, aa
well as in Israel and South Africa, remain outside any nuclear non-proliferation
regime. Efforts should be made to induce these countries (end others with nuclear
industries who remain outside the existing non-proliferation dgime) to help impede
further nuclear weapons’ proliferation.

76. As the world moves towards the abolition of nuclenr weapone, the international
community will have to co-operate to bring pressure to bear on all nations to
submit all their nuclear facilities, without exception, to international inspection
and safeguards, Nuclear disarmament will not be poseible in the absence of an
effective international rigime, including the declaration of all nuolear-weapon
stocks and nuclear facilities, the effective verification of such declarations, the
comprehensive destruction of nuclear weapons in all countries under strict
international controls and the creation of effective internationa&  institutions and
procedures to ensure that nuclear weapons are never again built. The operational
need for such institutions and procedures is no doubt far in the future. But the
possibility of the abolition at nuclear weapons will not be taken seriously until
effective means of verifying the destruction of nuclear stocks and production
facilities and ensuring that they could not be quickly reintroduced, are designed
and accepted on a global basis.

77. Common security cannot be achieved through military strengt).,  or even through
disarmament and the traditional concept of collective security.

78. Security cannot in any real sense be said to exist at a personal or national
level in a condition of chronic underdevelopment. Poverty itself is rneecurity.
For the individual, poverty is insecurity because of the fear of hunger, disease
and early death that afflicts the hundreds of millionrr  who live on the margins of
existence in subsistence agriculture and urban slume, For the nation State,
Poverty is insecurity because of the lack of control over unstable and adverse
external events in commodity and capital markets; the inability to tifford basic
public expenditures] the dependence on external financial flows with its attendant
conditionalities; and the inequality of bargaining power which affects external
economic relationships. Poverty itself can lead to internal and external conflict.

*lg. Peace and security as proclaimed in the Charter of the United Nation6 as
primary international goals cannot therefore be fully realised unless people and
nations are released from the trap of poverty through real development. In truth,
Cur more people in the world today suffer from economic, then military,
insecurity. YLt the resources devoted by the international community to
clevelopment  assistance are very small compared with military spending. Moreover,
co--operation for common  security is unlikely in a wo;ld where many poor countries
face extremely onerous debt obligations, decreasing resources for economic
development and widening disparities between rich and poor countries.
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00. International economic insecurity iR not solely a matter of concern to poor
countries. Serious threats are posed to the whole global ecunomy  by such elements
of instability as trade protectionism, exchange rate instability, large economic
imbalances and lack of effective multilateral economic management. Poor countries
are the main victims, but not the only victims, of an international economy
characterised by such high levels of insecurity.

81. Similarly, growing poverty has implications for the global community as a
whole as it spills over from the developing world through enforced migration,
various forms of political and religious extremism  and such manifestations a6 the
drug trade. All countries have an interest in ensuring that the concept of
collective security embraces effective acti<,ns  to end global poverty.

02. Insecurity could originate too from environmental disturbances. E v i d e n c e  i s
growing that certain kinds of developmec? are undermining natural aystems and
threatening widespread social disruption. Poverty and environmental destruction
interact to create a downward spiral of activity that can result in migrations of
environmental refugeee, the spread of deeertu  and deforested 601186,  and conflict@
over water and watershed use. Pollution ha6 an increasingly cross-border
character - as with acid rain and nuclear contamination. Some of the global
environmental commons which are the responsibility of the international community
as a whole - the oceans, Antarctica, the, atmosphere and space - face serious
problems unless  multilaterally agreed, equitable rules can be collectively
applied. Some environmental challenges are world wide in scale, such as the threat
to the ozone layer and the possibility of global warming. Climate change couJd
have far-reaching effects on pattern6 of eettlament and economic organieation. The
interaction of poverty, military conflict, and environmental destruction in parts
of Africa illustrate in an extreme form the cumulative nature of the threats these
problems could pose, if not addressed, and the multifaceted character of security.
More effective international structures to deal with environmental problems are
required, both at the regional and the global level, They should bolet.er  and
expand, but include the important efforts of the United Nations Environment
Programme. New institutional authoritieq  within the United Nations and the various
regional and subregional organisations should be eetabliehed in order to come to
grips with the problem of environmental security.

63. Political oppression and the denial of human rights is a further source of
international conflict. Fundamental human rights are guaranteed to all people6 by
many international treaties and other documents. These solemn undertaking6 to
protect individual freedoms and the right.6 of minorities and to treat all peoples
humanely and decently, need to be implemented rigorously by all nations if the
sources of international conflict are to be abolished. A6 a Commission, and as
individuale, we particularly deplore the continued oppression and inhumane
treatment of the majority of the population in South Africa. The international
community must work tirelessly to correct Khia manifestly unjust situat.ion.

84. The processes of political and military change we have described previously -
the emergence of the rule of law and progress towards the abolition of weapon6 of
mass  destruction and conventional disarmament - would in themselves provide
considerable momentum for economic and social development and environmental
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protect ion. But the relationship between disarmament and devolopment vrill only be
interactive and mutually reinforcing if nations have the political will t.o make it.
SO. The present moment of international opportunity must be used to b-agin  :;uc’h an
in terac t ive  process .  There  i s ,  a f t e r  a l l , considerable experience in the
conversion of  mil i tary to  c ivi l ian production. The period immediately following
the signing of the Charter of the United Nations in 1945 was one of rapid and
successful economic conversion in both the United States and the Soviet Union - B
conversion which made possible rapid economic growth in both countries for a time,
evan though it was not transformed into a co-operative, reinforcing process.

05. Progress towards the resolution of international conflicts and towards arms
control and disarmament in the 1990s should be exploited to divert scientific and
technical resources from military to environmental and economic purposes. Weapon
programmes utilise skills - in computer and communication technologies, in
atmospheric and ocean research, in energy physics, to name just a few - which are
urgently needed for economic development. New technologies could permit developing
nntions to “leapf rag” over entire stages of industrial technology which are highly
dnstructive  of the environment. Satellites and space technology a r e  needed not
only to  veri fy  arms control  Bgreements, but for environmental monitoring.
Lliological  research should be utilized  not for military purposes, but to eradicate
disease, to improve the environment and to provide the food so desperately needed
in pnrts of  the world .

n c,i  . Common security imposes global obligations to end economic insecurity no less
than political conflict and war. The Brandt Commission on International
Development  Issues and the Brundtland Commission on Environment and Development
have pointed the way forward. We urge the international community to pursue the
p?\ths  they have marked out.

117 . Many obstacles must be surmounted ss the current sense of international
opportunity is turned into concrete achievements. In ternat i ona l  hos t i l i t i e s  anA
suspicions derived from decades of conflict and warfare cannot be erased
overnight. But as they fade into history, a far better world - one with far less
violence and far greater security for all - can be created. Common security can be
ttrnnsformed from an idea, a concept, into the common condition of human beings
evnrywhere, New forms of international co-operation, going beyond the present
international structure, may well be needed. What is required to make this R
I-r+~\lit.y  is nothing more and nothing less, than continued, concerted efforts
involving t.he entire  c!ommunit.y  o f  nations. As we bring to a close our work iJE; t.h+?
I’;\ l.mc Commission, we look forward to t.his future, not only wit-h hope but with
cgr)nJ .i f.lance.


